
	 When:	 7:00 p.m. 	
	 	 Monday, May 7, 2012 
	 Where:	 Trinity United Methodist Church	
	 	 4001 Speedway
Note:	   HPNA general meetings usually 	 	
take place on the first Monday of each month.

Most of us have heard that 
Hancock Golf Course is reput-
ed to be the oldest continuously 
operated golf course west of the 
Mississippi, a title claimed by 
some other western courses, the 
true facts of which can only be de-
termined in the operational history 
of the courses involved. But there 
is ample evidence that the game of 

Neighbors Show Strong Support 
for Historic Hancock Golf Course
The recent strong show of support for continuing operation 

of Hancock Golf Course from the community in Hancock, 
Hyde Park, Eastwoods, and North University neighborhoods 
revealed glimpses into the rich history of this golf course and 
its close association with golf legend Harvey Penick.

golf has been played on this course 
longer than anywhere else in 	
Texas.

Lewis Hancock, who had been 
Austin mayor in 1896-97, con-
vened a meeting at the Driskill 
Hotel in 1899 to propose the course 
and was elected by the commu-
nity leaders present to be the first 
president of the club. Hancock de-
veloped his interest in the game 
traveling in Scotland. He per-
sonally scraped the new course’s 
fairways with farm implements. 
The course would become the first 
nine holes of the new Austin Coun-
try Club.

Harvey Penick, who would go 
on to be admitted into the World 
Golf Hall of Fame, coach champi-
on University of Texas golf teams, 
mentor several other hall of fam-
ers and become a best-selling 
author, began his association with 
the course as a caddie at the club 
at age 8, a job he pursued until he 
was named club professional. The 
club elders held the position open 
for a month while they waited for 
Penick to graduate high school in 
1923. He would hold this post for 
50 years, until 1973.

Photo courtesy Austin Historical Society

Happening Around  
Hyde Park

•	Hyde Park Flea Market	
Saturday, May 19, 2012 from 
8:00-2:00 p.m. Hosted by 
Odyssey School and Red Riv-
er Church, 4407 Red River 
Street. 512-472-2262 or 	
<info@odysseyschool.com>

•	Noche Latina	
Friday, May 4, 2012, from 
5-7:30 p.m. A celebration 
of diversity and fundrais-
er for the Spanish Program 
Lee Elementary School, 3308 
Hampton Rd. See page 14 for 
more information	
Denise Gilman 512-380-0420 
or <gilmde@gmail.com>
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Agenda for May 7th

	 Reviving a Hyde Park Tradition – 	
Pot Luck!

	 Hyde Park is more than a 
geographical area, it’s a neighborhood. 
To encourage all of us to know 
our neighbors better, the Steering 
Committee has decided that for the 
next HPNA meeting, we’re reviving 
a Hyde Park tradition: the pot luck 
dinner. 

	 Please bring a dish to share to 
Trinity United Methodist Church at 
7:00 p.m. on May 7th.  Children are 
encouraged, because the church has 
a small playground. The HPNA will 
provide paper plates, plasticware, and 
napkins. We hope to have music as 
well. 

	 Come to enjoy the benefits of being 
part of the Hyde Park neighborhood 
– a chance to socialize, a chance for 
children to play together, a chance to 
enjoy a meal with your neighbors.

Continued on page 4
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Hyde Park Neighborhood Association
P. O Box 49427 • Austin, TX 78765

http://www.austinhydepark.org

— HPNA Officers/Steering Committee —
President  
• Lisa Harris <Ljharrisus@yahoo.com>................................. 420-0652
Co-Vice Presidents 
• John Williams <jawilli@grandecom.net>  
• Lorre Weidlich <lweidlich@mail2sevenseas.com>
• Dorothy Richter
Co-Secretaries • Ashley Schweickart • Claire de Young
Co-Treasurers • PO Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765
• I.J. Aarons <ijaarons@aol.com> 
• Lynne Hohlfeld <lhohlfeldcpa@yahoo.com>
Additional Steering Committee Members: • Mark Fishman  
• Stan Kozinsky • Eric Stumberg • John Moore • David Conner  
• Kevin Heyburn • Michael Nill
HPNA Committee/Task Forces (w/chairs)
AISD •	  .................................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Alley Coordinator • Carol Burton, <sky2wash@austin.rr.com>
Austin Neighborhoods Council Rep. Ellen Williams, <anc_rep@yahoo.com>
Beautification 	• Robin Burch <robinburch@gmail.com>..  (903) 780-5275
Children’s Programs • Elise Krentzel
Church/Neighborhood Liaison • Niyata Spelman, 3802 Ave. F.	459-8349
Communications/Web • Robin Silberling, <robin@wcook.org>	452-1783
Crime & Safety • ................................................ VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Development Review • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Finance • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>
Graffiti Patrol • Pete Gilcrease <pgilcrease@gmail.com>....817-313-3896 
Homes Tour • David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com>  
                      •Lorre Weidlich <lweidlich@mail2sevenseas.com>
Membership • Jim & Eileen Genevro, <jgenevro@earthlink.net>	401-3803
Neighborhood Planning • Karen McGraw, 4315 Ave. C .............459-2261
Local Historic District • ..................................................................inactive
Shipe Park • Mark Fishman, <mlfishman@gmail.com>...............656-5505
Social • Deaton Bednar, <deatonbednar@grandecom.net>...........................
Transportation .................................................... VOLUNTEER NEEDED
Tree Preservation • JP Moore, <johnpaulmoore@austin.rr.com> 	789-7025
Triangle Development • Cathy Echols, 4002 Ave. C....................206-0729
Zoning • Dorothy Richter, 3901 Ave. G.........................................452-5117

HPNA Steering Committee
Committee 
Mark Fishman	.....................................................................(2010-2012)
Stan Kozinsky <kozinsky@swbell.net>.............................(2010-2012)
Eric Strumberg....................................................................(2010-2012)
John Paul Moore.................................................................(2010-2012)
Michael Nill	 .....................................................................(2011-2013)
Kevin Heyburn....................................................................(2011-2013)
David Conner <daypaycon@yahoo.com> .. (immediate past president)

From the President’s Desk:

Pecan Press
The Pecan Press is published monthly

by the Hyde Park Neighborhood Association in Austin, Texas.
Note: Each month’s ad and editorial deadline is 

the 15th of month preceding publication.

Editor 
Paul Kamprath <pecaneditor@gmail.com>

Editor Emeritus 
Grant Thomas 450-0464 <hgrantthomas@gmail.com>

Poetry Editor 
Charlotte Herzele <herzele@gmail.com>

Crime & Safety Chairman 
Heather Freeman <hdozierfreeman@yahoo.com>

Production Manager/Advertising Director
Robert M. Farr 731-0617 <bobfarr@austin.rr.com>

Mail Ad Payments to:  
Lynne Hohlfeld P.O. Box 49427, Austin, TX 78765

Mail Ad Artwork to:
Robert M. Farr <bobfarr@austin.rr.com> 
7500 Chelmsford Dr. Austin,TX 78736

Distribution Coordinator
Rimas Remeza • 4105 Ave. F • 371-3158 

 <rimasx@yahoo.com>

Area Coordinators
North of 45th/West of Duval • Pam Dozler......................... 458-8927
North of 45th/East of Duval • Jay Gerard & Carrie Laughlin 	371-1546
South of 45th/West of Speedway • Robert Morris & Kathryn Kotrla...	
	  .................................................................................. 371-7246
South of 45th/East of Speedway • Martha Campbell.......... 452-2815

Contributors
Glen Alyn, Candy Gray Becker, Cynthia Beeman, Laurence Becker, Deaton 
Bednar, Mary Collins Blackmon, Steve Bratteng , George Bristol, Sharon 
Brown, Lewis Brownlow, Amon Burton, Martha Campbell, Inga Marie 
Carmel, Josephine Casey, Nicole Caspers, Dave Chang, Kitty Clark, Betsy 
Clubine, Elsy Cogswell, Carol Cohen Burton, William Cook, Susan Crites 
Krumm, Celeste Cromack, Herb Dickson, Avis Davis, Don Davis, Luci 
Davis, Pam Dozler, Cathy Echols, Mark Fishman, Fred Florence, Merle 
Franke, Gregory Free, Nadia Freeman, Larry Freilich, Eugene George, 
Mary Carolyn George, Barbara Gibson, Larry Gilg, Susan Gilg, Ann 
S. Graham, Carolyn E. Grimes, Wouter Habraken, Lisa Harris, Anne 
Hebert, Ben Heimsath, Albert Huffstickler, Cynthia Janis, Liz Jones, 
Paul Kamprath, John Kerr, Susan Kerr, Bo Kersey, Susan Kirk, Dennis 
Lensing, Liz Lock, Karen McGraw, Sharon Majors, Jason Mann, Libby 
Malone, Alan Marburger, Peter Maxson, Brook Meggs, Elaine Meenehan, 
Fred Meredith, Susan Moffat, John Paul Moore, Michael Nill, Jack Nokes, 
Jill Nokes, Wren Nokes Willeford, Wanda Penn, Cecil Pennington, Linda 
Pennington, Peter Pfeiffer, Dorothy Richter, Walter Richter, Kristen De La 
Rosa, Steve Sadowsky, Mark Sainsbury, Jessica Salinas, Mary Lou Serafine, 
Cathy Short, Sarah Sitton, Thad Sitton, Clay Smith, Niyianta Spelman, 
Jenna Stephens, Julie Strong, Kathleen Strong, Grant Thomas, Debbie 
Trammell, Rollo Treadway, Lao Tzu, Jennifer Vickers, Katie Vignery, 
Sandra Villalaz-Dickson, Lorre Weidlich, Adam Wilson, Hanna Wiseman 
Jacobs, Joe Wiseman, Sue Young, Hermelinda Zamarripa.

Continued on following page 

In April, Planning Commission 
finished their work on the city’s 
Imagine Austin comprehensive 
plan. You can see the changes they 
made here: <www.imagineaustin.
net/planningcommission>.

The draft of the plan that incor-
porates the changes that Planning 
Commission made is not avail-
able on the city website at press 
time but it should be by the time 
that you are reading this. On May 
24th, City Council will hold a pub-
lic hearing on the plan.

Officer Joshua Metteauer re-
cently contacted me to let Hyde 
Parkers know that Officer Ro-
lando Gutierrez, who has been 
district representative (DR) for 
the area that includes Hyde Park, 
has moved to a different unit. 
They don’t have a permanent re-
placement for him yet. Officer 
Metteauer will serve as our DR 
for the time being. APD also con-
tacted me to let me know that a 
Commander’s Forum for our area 
is coming up. It will be on Tues-
day May 8th, from 6:30-8 PM, in 
the cafeteria of McCallum High 
School.

The crime and safety chair in 
our neighborhood is an important 
position that is currently vacant. 
The activities of past chairs have 
included attending commander’s 
forums, writing crime and safety 
articles for the Pecan Press, re-
cruiting and communicating with 
neighborhood watch block cap-
tains and communicating with the 
Austin Police Department. If you 

A big thanks to Pete Gilcrease, Amanda Gereau, Doris Coward, Rhonda, Phillip and 
Isabelle Baird, and Annalisa Mayfield for participating in the Clean Sweep Hyde Park 

graffiti cleanup! I think we really made a dent in the graffiti in the neighborhood. Doris, 
Annalisa, and I worked mostly north of 45th St., the Bairds focused on Shipe Park and Pete 
and Amanda worked south of 45th St. Thanks also to Seth Johnson who was unable to come 
to the Clean Sweep cleanup but did some graffiti abatement later in the month.

Thanks also to Barbara Gib-
son for hosting another fun game 
night!

In April several neighbors 
asked me whether that month’s 	
Pecan Press issue contained an 
April Fools’ joke. In case there 
are others who wanted to ask but 
didn’t, yes, a prominent story in 
that issue was an April Fools’ joke.

would be interested in doing some 
or all of those things please con-
sider serving as crime and safety 
chair.

After almost 20 years, Pam 
Dozler plans to retire soon from 
serving as area coordinator for 
Pecan Press distribution in the 
northwest quadrant of Hyde Park. 
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Send in your articles, letters, and photos (but not your 
poetry*) by the 15th of each month to:

	 Editor, Pecan Press
	 <pecaneditor@gmail.com>

*Send your poems to: 
	 Charlotte Herzele
	 <herzele@gmail.com>

We Welcome Your Submissions to Pecan Press

Note: The Pecan Press will not publish unsigned/unattributed poetry. All poems (even if written under a pen 
name) must carry a name and address or phone number for identification and verification purposes.

HPNA Membership Info

All memberships expire on September 30th 
of each year. 

�
Membership in HPNA is open to all 
residents aged 18 years or older who reside 
within the boundaries of Hyde Park or 
within 300 feet of the designated 
boundaries.  

�
New members, and members who lapse in 
dues for over six months, are eligible to 
vote at HPNA meetings 30 days after 
receipt of dues.

—	 Lisa Harris	
HPNA President	
<Ljharrisus@yahoo.com>

Hyde Park Neighborhood Association Enrollment         2011-12 Membership

Name  ______________________________________________ Phone ___________________

Address _____________________________________________________________________                                                                                

   I wish to be notified via email of HPNA meetings and events.

Email ____________________________________________________

Dues (per person)

  Standard - $5/year       Senior Citizen- $1/year

  New Member       Renewing Member

Payment:   Check        Cash  Date ____________

All memberships expire on September 30th of each year.  

Bring to an HPNA 
meeting, or send to: 

HPNA Membership
P.O. Box 49427
Austin, Texas  78765

Make checks payable to HPNA.   

We appreciate her many years of 
service. She drops off allocations 
of Pecan Press issues to the 14 block 
distributors in her quadrant once 
a month. She receives the news-
letters on the Friday or Saturday 
before the first Monday of the fol-
lowing month and delivers them to 
the block distributors ASAP. Please 
let us know if you are interested 
in taking over northwest quadrant 
coordination.

HPNA is now on Facebook. 
John Paul Moore, John Williams 
and Lorre Weidlich administer that 
page. Run a search for Hyde Park 
Neighborhood Association in Face-
book.

HPBC Acteens Rake & Bake 
Their Way Through Hyde Park

For several years now, the Acteens of Hyde Park 
Baptist Church have sponsored an event that the 

Acteens themselves invented: deliver beribboned bags 
of cookies on Friday evening to as many Hyde Park 
households as they can manage and offer to rake each 
yard (for free) the next day. “Rake and Bake” was held 
again this year on Saturday, April 21st.

The Acteens are young women in their teens and their mis-
sion is to grow in faith, in their relationships with each other, and 
in their connection to the wider world. Their mission and faith 
have taken them well beyond Hyde Park, in all kinds of projects, 
even to Worcester, MA, and eastern European in years past.

I have watched these girls put on the Rake and Bake for a 
couple of years now and one thing always impresses me: they 
come prepared with rakes, brooms, hoes, and those giant bags 
to put the leaves in. They really mean to do a good job! So if you 
were strolling around after that particular Saturday, and won-
dered why you saw so many leaf-bags lined up---well, that was 
the Acteens. Many thanks to each of them for hard work that 
made a difference.

—	 Mary Lou Serafine	
4011 Avenue D



Page � — May, 2012 — Pecan Press

Penick, as coach of The University of Texas golf 
team from 1931 to 1963, mentored five World Golf 
Hall of Fame members including Ben Crenshaw, Tom 
Kite, and Mickey Wright and won 22 Southwest Con-
ference championships.

By 1951, the Austin Country Club moved to an-
other location and the City of Austin took over 
operation of the course. In 1959, after the City Coun-
cil voted to sell the back nine holes of the course, east 
of Red River, citizens filed a lawsuit. District Judge 
Herman Jones ruled the council had overstepped its 
bounds and the sale should be subject to a vote of the 
citizenry. 

Promised a five-year capital improvement plan 
of park and recreation facilities to be funded at least 
in part by the sale, Austinites approved the sale in an 
election February 10, 1962, by a vote of 18,712 to 3,828. 
The back nine property was developed as Austin’s 
first shopping mall, the present Hancock Shopping 
Center. This would not be the last time neighbors 
were called to rally around the continued operation of 
the golf course.

Just as the Hyde Park Neighborhood was formed 
around our efforts to save the operation of the Hyde 
Park Fire Station and the continued presence of AFD 
Engine #9, the newly-formed Hancock Neighbor-
hood Association led the charge against closure of the 
course in 1980. The Hyde Park and Red River neigh-
borhoods joined with their Hancock neighbors to 
keep the course in operation despite operating defi-
cits.

Later, a nonprofit organization named its campus 
off Ed Bluestein after Harvey Penick and the Austin 
Country Club moved twice more, to its current loca-
tion off Loop 360. But the fact remains that what is 
now Hancock was Penick’s home course and no other 
single course can claim Penick’s 38-year active associ-
ation with it as caddie, pro, coach and mentor.

Nearing the end of his life, Penick asked for-
mer Sports Illustrated writer, novelist, friend and 
confidante of Governor Ann Richards, the late Ed-
win “Bud” Shrake to help him write the lessons he 
had learned from a lifetime in the sport. Their col-
laboration became Harvey Penick’s Little Red Book, 
published in 1992, which became the best-selling 
sports book in history. The book spent 54 weeks on 
the New York Times bestseller list and sold 1.5 million 
copies in hardback and 200,000 paperbacks accord-
ing to its publisher, Simon and Schuster, not counting 
four sequels, three published posthumously after 
Penick’s death in 1995.

Hancock Golf Course...­
­		 		    …cont’d from page 1

Continued on following page 
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A unique  per spec t ive  on h ome de s ign
renovat ions . addi t ions . new cons t ruc t ion

mater ia l  s e l e c t ions . co lor  pa le t t e s. . .
512.657.8238

mart inhousede s igns . com

M A R T I N H O U S E D E S I G N S

Writer Robb Walsh recounts more of Hancock’s 
history in a 1998 article for the Austin Chronicle. See 
<http://tinyurl.com/HarveyPenick>. 

Walsh wrote, “I don’t think many Austinites know 
that (Ben) Hogan and (Byron) Nelson once dueled 
on these greens or that the legendary gambler Titan-
tic Thompson once made wagers here or that this is 
where Harvey Penick got his start.”

The greens at Hancock were originally sand, 
Walsh reported, based on an interview with Steve 
Darby, who became Hancock’s pro in 1981.

“Darby got a history lesson about the course 
from the late Harvey Penick a few years ago,” Walsh 
wrote, quoting Darby. “It was Penick himself who de-
signed and maintained the grass greens at Hancock. 
In those days, ‘aerating’ meant perforating the turf 
with pitchforks. There was some talk about tearing 
up the greens and starting over awhile back, Darby 
remembers. But they finally decided to leave the orig-
inal greens in place. ‘When we told Harvey, he was so 
happy, he got tears in his eyes.’ “

After the Hancock Neighborhood Association 
again voted to support continuing operation of the 
course, roughly 60 of Hancock’s neighbors showed up 
at Hancock Recreation Center on a sunny Saturday af-
ternoon March 24, 2012 to voice our overwhelming 
support for keeping the golf course in operation. Lat-
er, members of HPNA and Eastwoods NA adopted 
the same resolution as Hancock, expressing clear-
ly the community desire to continue operating the 
course.

Recently, the discussion has shifted to a question 
of what the city can do to make it a better golf course, 
with more players, more rounds of golf played to sup-
port the course financially. City officials have pledged 
to concentrate on the history, youth programs, and 
natural beauty of the course in continuing to plot the 
way forward.

Many of us believe that an important step in at-
tracting more players and returning Hancock to 
a paying proposition for the city golf fund would 
come from consistently pointing out that playing this 
course represents a chance to walk in the footsteps of 
a legend of the sport. 

Note: More of the history about our neighbors to 
the immediate East in Hancock, and the source for 
much of these notes, can be found on the Hancock 
NA web site at <https://hancockna.org> and the Tex-
as State Historical Association’s online Handbook of 
Texas. I am grateful for this history and for the nu-
merous neighbors who have added to the story after 
a shorter version was posted on a Hyde Park email 
list. Coverage of the latest on Hancock can be found 
on the Austin Chronicle web site at <http://tinyurl.
com/Hancockgolf>

—	 John Paul Moore
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Hyde Park Handyman
Big or Small, We Do it All

PETE REED

20 Years Experience
Free Estimates
(512) 736-6539

Ed
uc
at

ing
the

futur
e leaders of the creative class

Register Now for Summer Art Programs:
Make Your Mark Camp (6th-10th graders)

AP Studio Art Portfolio (11th-12th graders)
www.studiogriff in.org

Continued on following page 

HPNA General Meeting 
Minutes for April 2, 2012

The meeting was called to order by HPNA 
President Lisa Harris at 7:04 p.m. David 

Wahlberg briefly introduced himself and his 
campaign for 167th District Court Judge and 
asked residents to visit wahlbergforjudge.
com to find out more. 

The first item of business was a presentation by City 
of Austin Parks and Recreation Department (PARD) 
Golf Manager Kevin Gomillion on the future of Han-
cock Golf Course. Kevin started by mentioning the March 

24th community engage-
ment meeting called by 
PARD on what to do with 
Hancock. Out of the 56 in-
dividuals that attended, 
the overwhelming majority 
want the space to remain a 
golf course, so the next issue 
is curbing the loss of mon-
ey on the course.  The Golf 
Division is different from 
the rest of PARD in that it 
receives funding from an en-
terprise fund, rather than 

city general revenue (general fund). The enterprise fund 
must bring in money in order to spend money and out 
of the five municipal golf courses, Hancock is the only 
course losing money. The course is currently at a $220,000 
deficit.

One of the key issues discussed at the March 24th 
community engagement meeting was the cost of potable 
water and opportunity to switch to reclaimed water. The 
reclaimed water line has been completed and runs adja-
cent to the eastern edge of the golf course on Red River 
Street.  The cost to make the transition is $500,000 and the 
Water Utility Department has agreed to pay for the tran-
sition. Therefore, renovations are scheduled to begin in 
late June and hope to be completed by early August. The 
transition will end up saving the course $60,000 per year, 
but another $60,000 must be made up on increased course 
play. The March 24th meeting also asked participants to 
brainstorm ways to keep the course financially viable, 
which has led to some current research projects within 
the Golf Division, including (1) Working with a historian 
on possible historic designations or signage related to the 
historical significance of the course, (2) Possibility of food 
or alcohol sales on the premise – possibility of bringing in 
a food trailer, and (3) Increased Junior Program opportu-
nities. 

Those participants who attended the March 24th 
meeting received an email with a Six Step Action Plan: 
(1) Receive public feedback by mid-April, (2) Add feed-
back to master list by end of April, (3) Examine master list 
to determine suggestion categories in early May, (4) Pri-

Kevin Gomillion, photo by 
George Wyche
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—	 Ashley Schweickart, 	
Claire de Young,	
HPNA Co-Secretaries

oritize an action plan by mid-May, (5) Forward the action 
plan to the public for feedback by mid-May, and (6) In-
corporate feedback and proceed with the action plan by 
early June. 

Mr. Gomillion then took questions from residents. 
He explained that Youth Corp is scheduled to complete 
the hike and bike trail around the course by late sum-
mer or early fall. He also stated that the Golf Division has 
discussed making more money by cutting the course to 
six holes and putting in a driving range, which is more 
profitable. Currently Hancock sees 15,000 rounds of golf 
per year and 28,000 rounds are needed per year to start 
making money. Mr. Gomillion next stated that the Golf 
Division will likely wait two years to see the effect of the 
new water  irrigation plan on turf improvement.  He also 
mentioned that the course’s Recreation Center is fund-
ed by the general fund and fees garnered from the soccer 
fields go to this fund.

John Paul Moore expressed frustration that the 
course’s trees have been starved and unnecessarily 
pruned by Austin Energy, which is contracted through 
Asplundh Tree Expert.   Mr. Gomillion stated that tree 
plantings were planned for last summer but due to the 
drought this was postponed to this summer. The new 
water irrigation system will be geared towards both the 
greens and the trees. Currently, the trees on Peck are a 
priority, with Red River as a future item.

A motion was called by John Williams to continue the 
use of Hancock as a golf course. Michael Nill and Kevin 
Heyburn asked to amend John’s motion to state contin-
ued use of Hancock as a golf course “for the two fiscal 
year period through October 2014.” Discussion ensued 
but the amendment failed to pass. John Paul asked to 
amend John Williams’ original motion to support the po-
sition expressed by Hancock Neighborhood Association 
(HNA). Lisa Harris read HNA’s resolution and this was 
voted upon and passed.

Lisa Harris then stated a few announcements. First, 
Lisa invited people to sign the card to the Kansas City 
Hyde Park neighborhood. She also stated that letters 
were sent to the parole board discouraging them from 
releasing tire slasher Tommy Kelly and that interested 
residents can still submit letters. Finally, Lisa stated that 
ANC Central is meeting on April 3rd with City Council-
member Kathy Tovo as their guest. 

Finally, Doris Coward gave an update on the Airport 
Boulevard Redevelopment Initiative. After the March 
HPNA meeting, a follow-up meeting was called by 
residents to gather feedback to submit to the City. The in-
dividuals that attended this follow-up meeting stated that 
they liked the Fiskville Transit Oriented Development 
idea. They want the redevelopment initiative to lead to 
walkable and accessible spaces, and they emphasized that 
the City pay close attention to privacy safeguards in the 
plan’s transition zones. 

There being no further business, the meeting was ad-
journed at 8:11 p.m.  
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PIANO LESSONS
ANGELO LEMBESIS

EDUCATOR, PERFORMER, COMPOSER

• M.M. UNIVERSITY OF NORTH TEXAS

• TEN YEARS EXPERIENCE TEACHING 

• CLOSE TO BRENTWOOD ELEMENTARY

Web: www.pianobyangelo.com

Phone: 817.403.3409

Avery 5371

Spring Update for the 
Ney Museum

The third year of a five year prairie 
restoration project at the Ney is showing 

progress, particularly in the areas closer to 
the museum itself. A mild and wet winter 
boosted seeding efforts to increase the native 
grass and wildflower diversity and we are 
now enjoying spring blooms and green grass 
sprouts. Many container grown species were 
added to the shaded and transitional areas 
(including Cedar Sage, Four Nerve Daisy, 
Winecups and Mealy Blue Sage) and to the 
entry walk gates planters (refreshed with 
native Rock Rose and Winecups).

The seasonal weather conditions that favor native 
prairie plant germination and growth also favor in-
vasive species and that is being addressed by manual 
weeding by staff and volunteers weekly. We are mak-
ing every effort to give our recent plantings a chance 
to grow and fulfill their promise of bringing the site 
back to a tall grass prairie; thanks to our supporters 
and those who have volunteered to help with the con-
tinuing work. Future workday opportunities will be 
posted on the listserve. Anyone interested in volun-
teering as a gallery docent or landscape helper please 
contact the Ney Museum for more information at 512-
458-2255.

All tree replacements survived winter and are 
making new growth. PARD Forestry will do a spring 
evaluation of Museum trees to develop a plan for 
maintenance. Winter removals of a dead Pecan and 
invasive Black Locust were completed. The fence pan-
els behind the museum were repositioned, opening 
that area for visitor and neighbor use. 

The reroofing project is proceeding, with begin-
ning construction this fall still in place. Specific dates 
for presentations and construction will be posted on 
the listserve once they are set.

Pecan stump left in place to protect stone wall.

Continued on following page 
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If you have additional questions, please contact 
me, Margaret Russell, at 512-974-3867 or email	
<margaret.russell@austintexas.gov>.

—	 Margaret Russell

HybridRealtor@Stanberry.com

Hyde Park Resident & Neighborhood Realtor
Jeff  Baker  512 619-7421 ABOR, REALTOR®
Former State Licensed Appraiser                          Also check out jeffbakerart.biz

R E A L T O R S ®

Stanberry
Associates

In partnership with solesforsouls, I will be donating 200 pairs 
of shoes for those in need with each real estate transaction. 
Check out soles4souls.org to see how you can get involved! 

Volunteer day brings in the soil that supports the blooms of spring

Upper Airport Blvd. 
Initiative

The Upper Airport Boulevard Form-
Based Code Initiative Advisory Group 

met on April 18th. Updates on proposed 
street designation maps and cross-sections 
that included bicycle and pedestrian 
connections were presented and discussed. 
Several neighborhoods reported on outreach 
roundtables designed to receive feedback 
from neighborhood residents.

All interested neighbors are invited to a Com-
munity Open House from 6-8 p.m. on May 9th at 
Workforce Solutions where there will be maps and 
posters showing the proposed draft framework. City 
representatives from the Planning and Development 
Review Department encourage attendance at the 
Open House where they can answer questions and 
receive community feedback. Check out the Airport 
Boulevard home page at <http://airportboulevard.
com>.

Workforce Solutions is at 6505 Airport Blvd, Suite 
101. This location is on the east side of Airport be-
tween Highland Mall Blvd. and Huntland Drive.

Also of interest to HPNA residents is the Urban 
Transportation Commission which at their May 8th 
meeting will review the Airport Boulevard Mobility 
Study Report for both the Airport Boulevard and La-
mar/Burnet Corridors. Check for time and place for 
this meeting at <http://www.austintexas.gov/utc>.
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Pecan Press Word Find 6
“Texas Critters” by der Brat

Clues: [# in parentheses is # letters in answer words]
1. Ours is the nine banded kind. (9)_______________________

2. One might be in a pasture; 50,000 at UT. (8) ______________

___________________________________________________

3. It might be mistaken for a dog. (6) _ ____________________

4. Resembles a pig. (8) _________________________________

5. It might warn you before attacking. (11) _________________

6. Call is not actually, “beep, beep” (10) ___________________

7. Here comes Peter … (10)_____________________________

8. Our state mimic. (11) ________________________________

9. Seen from behind, they are well-named. (4-5, 4) __________

___________________________________________________

10. Who dat masked critter? (7) __________________________

11. If you feed them make sure some red is visible. (11) _ _____

___________________________________________________

12. Pepe LePew with a Texas accent? (7,5)  

___________________________________________________

13. Vanishing River Cruise may show one.(4,5) _____________

___________________________________________________

14. Not native, large river rat. (6) _________________________

15. Bland-looking but sly carnivore? (4,3) _ ________________

___________________________________________________

16. Perhaps true snow bird wintering from Canada. (8,5) ______

___________________________________________________

17. Mistakenly called a chameleon. (5,5) _ _________________

___________________________________________________

18. Not really a sad bird. (4,3) ___________________________

19. Furry-tailed tree rat? (8)_____________________________

20. See you later … in the swamp. (9) _____________________

___________________________________________________

T E X A S C R I T T E R S E A T

A L L E R R I U Q S N U T R I A

P S A M C O Y O T E H E E L W A

E A T N O S T E W U R N X H C R

L K E R A C N A M M A D I L O M

O K A P I O K M G R A T T A T A

N O O N O P I I C I E U D X T D

G L X C S N E G N T L R O E O I

H A C O G E N D A G U L A L N L

O A R B F I L I S N B N A G T L

R A I D P Y L T N K I I I A A O

N R B O L D E E T L U N R E I O

D O O R E A R R E A J N A D L K

O H O E V E R V G A R E K L E O

W G R E E N A N O L E R E A L U

O B L U E J A Y E L L O W B A T
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be our lunch date
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Hyde Park Neighbors –

Biggs Plumbing, a commercial contractor for 
over 40 years, is now providing residential 
service. 

Consider us for your:
• Kitchen and bath remodeling 
• New tankless water heaters
• Service calls

We live in the neighborhood and understand 
the challenges of older plumbing.  Let us help 
you with your next project.

512–837–5955
service@biggsplumbing.com 

http://www.biggsplumbing.com

TX Masters License M36811

Hyde Park Flea Market
• New reduced table price
Second Annual Hyde Park Flea Market!
May 19, 2012 from 8:00-2:00
Hosted by Odyssey School and 	
Red River Church
4407 Red River Street, Austin TX, 78751
contact: info@odysseyschool.com
512-472-2262

The Odyssey School Student Council is excited to be 
holding their second annual Hyde Park Neighbor-

hood Flea Market on Saturday, May 19 from 8 am till 
2 pm. Tables are available to rent for a flat fee of  $30 
– vendors keep any and all profits! Proceeds from ta-

ble sales go to the 
Odyssey School 
scholarship fund 
(Odyssey is a pri-
vate school for 
students who learn 
differently). Any-
one with something 
to share is welcome 
to rent a table! Last 
year we had over 40 
vendors: families, 
artists, and profes-

sionals. It was a wonderful event and we even got 
mentioned on KVUE! 

Interested in renting a table? Call or email and we’ll 
hold one for you—payment is due by May 1, 2012. Make 
checks out to Odyssey School.

Almost have enough stuff to hold a garage sale, but 
afraid it’s not worth the trouble? Remember that there’s 
strength in numbers! Odyssey and Red River Church will 
handle the advertising and marketing; all you have to do 
is rent the table and bring your stuff! (Oh, and take home 
whatever’s not sold—but there shouldn’t be much of 
that!) 

Are you an artist or craftsperson? Last year we had 
over a dozen artists selling everything from jewelry to 
photographs to paintings and more. Not sure you have 
enough stuff to justify renting a table? Consider teaming 
up with a friend or co-vendor. You can use the space un-
derneath, in front of, and around your table for bulkier 
items. (Please note: you may not set up a second table!) 

This is a very fun event—last year, even despite 
morning rain, we had well over 400 people come through. 
Odyssey School will have food and drink available for 
purchase, and there may even be some live entertain-
ment! (If you’re interested in playing, let us know!) Come 
out, support a great cause, and get a look at some great 
Flea Market bargains!
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ARBORTECH
Member of and Certified by The International 

Society of Arboriculture 

Stan Noblett, B. S. Molecular Biology 

940-0705
Residential-Commercial

· Sick Tree Diagnosis         · Pruning 
· Storm Damage               · Removal 
· Ball Moss           · Cabling & Bracing 
· Lot Clearing            · Roof Clearing 
· Appraisal · Native Tree Experts 

Complete Tree Service 

www.arbortech.org

GUTTERS  Check for fall leaves & debris to provide optimal drainage.  Trapped moisture leads to moss and 
mildew which can damage your roof and walls.  Check and make sure your downspout is clean, pointing 
2 – 2 ½ feet away from foundation walls.

ROOF Look for missing, broken or cracked shingles.  Keep trees and shrubs that are close to the roof cut back 
to allow for proper ventilation and to prevent future damage.  

PAINT If wood is left exposed, it can rot.  Check for chipped and cracked paint, scrape off any failing paint 
and sand it down so there are no rough edges.  After prepped, apply primer and then paint.  Also, don’t let 
dirt build up on your exterior – a good power washing can make your house look bright and new.

TREES & SHRUBS  Keep branches cut back 7 feet from your roof and siding to prevent mold and mildew 
buildup.  Trim out of control vines that can crack siding and allow moisture and pests inside your home.

LAWN Rake excess leaves, too many piles can cause grass to suffocate and contribute to dead spots in your 
lawn.  Pull weeds and dead flowers from last season and replace with low maintenance flowers or shrubs 
that grow well in our climate.

INDOOR AIR QUALITY  Replace filters once a month to help your A/C unit run smoothly.A properly cared for 
unit can help control humidity and moisture.  Making sure the unit is clean and dirt free saves you money on 
your energy bills and keeps the house comfortable and cool. Also check that drain pans are draining freely 
and hose connections are leak-free.

*Read more at bit.ly/spring-maintenance

seasonal home maintenance tips

i sell in hyde park

PENDING
4902 Avenue F 
$269,000  1050 SQ FT

PENDING
4915 Avenue G 
$328,000  1215 SQ FT

TAMMY YOUNG
Broker Associate, GRI

512.695.6940
tammy@realtyaustin.com

I will make a $250 donation
to school PTA or non profit 
of your choice with every 
closing.



A celebration of diversity and fundraiser 
for

 the Spanish Program 
at Lee Elementary School

at Lee School\

Friday, May 4

5:00 P.M. to 7:30 P.M.

• Dancing – Don’t Miss the Macarena! 

• Live Latin American Music from Brazil and 

Mexico
• Roy Lozano's Ballet Folklorico 
• Flamencura of Austin 

• Performances by Lee Elementary Spanish 

Teacher and Children
• Lotería (Bingo) and Other Games
• Piñatas

• Soccer 

• Arts and Crafts Activities

MUSIC-DANCING-GAMES-CRAFTS-FOOD
Lee Elementary School
3308 Hampton Rd

Tickets:  $10/adult, $5/child
 You may purchase tickets for this family event online (http://www.lee-elementary.org/),

at Lee Elementary beginning April 23, or at the event

For more details or to sponsor the event
 please contact Denise Gilman -512-380-0420 or gilmde@gmail.com
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Rhodes House Sweets
Paula Rhodes has been living in the heart of our 

neighborhood (4111 Avenue D) for nearly 15 years. 
She wants to let you know about her new business, 
Rhodes House Sweets. She offers hands-on baking 
classes out of her historic home and sells baked goods 
for people who enjoy quality homemade treats. Some 
of her upcoming classes include:
 Easy As Pie Class

Pie is yummy. Pie is fun. Anyone can learn how 
to make pie! Thursday, May 10, 9:30 a.m. – 12:30 p.m. 
or Saturday, May 12, 1:00 p.m. – 4:00 p.m.; Cost:  $75; 
Snacks and beverages included.
 Mama Rhodes Says, “Eat Your Veggies” Class

This is a child and parent class. Learning together 
how to bake with vegetables by making zucchini muf-
fins and pumpkin cookies. Children must attend with 
an adult. Age 6 and over only.  Saturday, June 2, 1:00 
p.m. – 4:00 p.m.; Cost:  $75 per duo; Snacks and bever-
ages included. 

Visit the website <www.rhodeshousesweets.
com> to learn more about her services. She hopes to 
welcome fellow Hyde Parkers into her home to expe-
rience the joy of baking!

Amanda Gereau, Pete Gilcrease, Doris Coward, Rhoda Baird, Isabelle Baird. Getting supplies for the Clean Sweep Hyde Park graffiti cleanup 
described in the President’s Desk article on page 2.
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Lucien, Stirling and Gray  
Advisory Group, Inc. 

How do you define “wealth”? 

Hint:  It’s more than your balance sheet 

Exploring this question and crafting
thoughtful long-term plans

is how we deliver
wealth management services  

in a meaningful, personal way. 

Please give us a call. 

“Life is full of riches. Your relationship with
an advisor should be the same.” 

4005 Guadalupe · Austin, TX  78751 
(512) 458-2517 

www.lsggroup.com 

“Smart Decisions About Serious Money” 

A Registered Investment Advisor providing  
Fiduciary level planning, advice & asset management services 

In Hyde Park since 1992 
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Answers to Word Find 6
1. ARMADILLO / 2. LONGHORN / 3. COYOTE / 4. JAVE-
LINA / 5. RATTLESNAKE / 6. ROADRUNNER / 7. COT-
TONTAIL / 8. MOCKINGBIRD / 9. WHITE-TAIL DEER 
/ 10. RACCOON / 11. HUMMINGBIRD  / 12. STRIPED 
SKUNK / 13. BALD EAGLE / 14. NUTRIA / 15. GREY 
FOX  / 16. WHOOPING CRANE / 17. GREEN ANOLE / 18. 
BLUE JAY / 19. SQUIRREL / 20. ALLIGATOR

Handyman Scammer in the Area 

Residents and business owners in the Central West and North 
Central areas of Austin should be aware of a recent crime 
trend in the area. A male posing as a handyman is approaching 
residents and business owners soliciting yard work and other 
small construction projects such as painting, fence repair, deck 
installations, etc. 

The male is asking for money up front. In some cases, he continues 
to ask for more money to cover alleged material costs and labor. 
Sometimes he overcharges for a completed job. In other cases, he 
receives payment up front and never completes the work. The male 
is targeting the older residents. 

Residents and business owners are reminded: 

•	 Never pay up front for any work until it is completed. A legitimate 
company can purchase their own materials without charging you before 
work begins.

•	 Get a service contract in writing, with an itemized listing of material and 
labor cost.

•	 Before work is started, contact the Better Business Bureau and check the 
complaint history of any company. 

•	 If work is being performed by an individual, ask to see Identification and 
verify contact phone numbers and addresses if possible. 

Thank you all, 

	 Officer Josh Metteauer #5357  
Austin Police Department  
Region 1 Support  
Baker District Representatives  
Office: (512)974-8124   
Fax: (512)974-5325   
<Joshua.Metteauer@austintexas.gov>

Letters Dept.
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n  Yourself i  Austi

THE GILL AGENCY

coming soon

SUPERIOR CL IENT SERVICE 
AND ATTENTION TO DETAIL

UNPARALLELED MARKETING

512.740.5771
SUZEE@THEGILLAGENCY.COM

VISIT US ON THE WEB @ THEGILLAGENCY.COM

FOR MORE INFORMATION – 
Contact Suzee Brooks

> 511 E 49th Street
> 4905 Avenue H
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Hyde Park Specialist

Sam Archer
Broker | Realtor®, Juice Homes LLC

512.633.4650
Sam@ArcherAustin.com
www.JuiceHomes.com

and Resident

Sam is a Hyde Park enthusiast and has been living and investing in Hyde 
Park since 1995.

Sam	is	a	graduate	of	Harvard	and	the	LBJ	School	and	is	a	Certified									
Negotiation Expert®

Call Sam if you are considering selling .  It makes a difference 
when your Realtor® knows what is happening in our real estate market.

Helping clients buy and sell in 
Austin with integrity and 

unparalleled representation
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www.GWYNDOWS.com
 444-1954

Women Owned and Operated

Commercial and Residential

Great Quality and Affordable

Excellent Customer Service

ECO-friendly And Fully Insured

CALL US FOR A 
FREE ESTIMATE !

Hyde Park Poets
The Cave

I once picked a rock
And from beneath it,
A cave tasted light in shock
And the fresh breath of its mouth did greet me
And somehow its teeth did entreat me
So I let myself be swallowed,
Presuming its stomach to be hollowed
But with its hunger also mine,
Enough to be eaten so as to dine
Caused such a sweet irony 
That ironically inspired me
To venture down
To its tummy-bottom sounds
And blindly cast aside,
The notion that it was the rock
Who picked 
I

—  David Cashwell

From Where The Poem Comes
And so from where does the poem come? 
From within,
or without?
Does it come from the river,
when it flows?
Leading to an ocean.
That descent into the far and deep dark
Does it push forth,
so much like the tree?
Gripping with all its might.
That ascent into the crafty far and deep dark   
And what of such basic things,
basically being The Without? 
What of such basic things,
basically being.
Basically being such basic things?
For the river and the tree are The Without,
If the river and the tree are not within
And so it is that grip,
As we flow;
Ascending,
Descending
that makes the within
So deep
So dark
that makes the within
so deep and dark
without The Without
that makes the within
The Without
that makes us all
so far from the deep and dark
that takes us all
to the far and deep dark.
It makes us all from where the poem comes

— David Cashwell
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With Grande’s Game-Winning
Triple Plays, you’ll never lose!

“Grande brings a new level of value to the game with
  their bundled services. That’s why I chose Grande.”



HYDE PARKHYDE PARKHYDE PARK


